CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – SPECIAL MEETING

TUESDAY 5 OCTOBER 2004 AT 9.00 AM
PRESENT:
Councillors Mrs Bradley, P Farmer (as substitute for Councillor Guest), Glover, Hendry (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Styth), Jefferson, Joscelyne and Mrs Prest 

ALSO

PRESENT: 
Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder

CROS.140/04

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Guest (Chairman) and Mrs Styth.  

Councillor Mrs Prest (Vice-Chairman) in the Chair.

CROS.141/04

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Mrs Bradley, Farmer, Jefferson and Joscelyne declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the business to be transacted.  Councillor Mrs Bradley stated that she was a patient at the London Road Surgery.   Councillors Farmer, Jefferson and Joscelyne stated that they were Members of the Development Control Committee.

CROS.142/04
CALL-IN – PROPOSED DISPOSAL OF LAND AT FUSEHILL STREET COMMUNITY GARDENS

Councillors Mrs Bradley, Glover and Mrs Styth had called in for scrutiny Executive decision EX.193/04 dealing with the proposed disposal of land at Fusehill Street Community Gardens.

The decision in EX.193/04 was –

1. That the Head of Property Services be authorised to dispose of part of the land at Fusehill Street Community Gardens in a 125 year leasehold interest for development of a medical practice with the remainder of the site being retained as a community garden.

2. That the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport, in conjunction with relevant Officers, arrange for the local community to become involved in the design and type of facilities to be provided as part of an enhanced children’s play facility at Fusehill Street.

The reasons given by the Members for the call-in were –

(i) To seek clarification from the Executive on the sum of money or the percentage of the receipts from the sale of the land at Rydal Street and from the lease of the Fusehill Street site which will be used to enhance community provision in St Aidans Ward.

(ii) To seek assurances from the Executive that the main beneficiaries from the sale or lease of the sites will be the local community in St Aidans.

Copies of the following documentation had been circulated to the Committee prior to the meeting –

· Executive Decision EX.193/04

· Report of the Head of Property Services PS.18/04 providing an overview of the case, including detail of further consultation that had taken place with the local community

· A letter from a member of the public dated 3 September 2004

· A letter dated 10 September 2004 from the Head of Campus Services, St Martin’s College

· A letter from a member of the public dated 13 September 2004

· Two letters from a member of the public dated 15 September 2004

· Minute Excerpt IOS.111/04 from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 9 September 2004.

A Member began by stressing that the purpose of the call‑in was not to question the decision made by the Executive to dispose of part of the land at Fusehill Street Community Gardens, but rather to seek clarification on the use of the receipts from the sale of the land.  He referred the Committee to page 2 of the Decision Notice which stated –

“Money raised from the sale of land at Rydal Street and part of the proceeds from the lease of the Fusehill Street site would be used to refurbish the children’s play area.  This would be done in consultation with the local community to ensure that the facilities to be provided met local needs.  Funding would possibly be made available for modest development of young peoples provisions at the Greystone Community Centre and to assist with enhancement work at Melbourne Park. ……”

It was the use of language such as “possibly” and “modest development” which had given cause for concern and upon which clarification was sought.  He stressed that the community had made a strong case, the people of St Aidans felt that they were losing a facilitiy and sought reassurance that a good proportion of funding would be invested in the community to improve facilities for the future.

A Member questioned the financial policies currently in place that would govern the matter.

In response, the Head of Finance advised that the Council’s policy was clear and that any monies would be reinvested into the Council’s priorities wherever that may be.

Referring to the history of the site and its use as a public recreation ground, a Member expressed the belief that surely the vast majority of resources gained from selling the site should go back into the community.  He questioned how much would be gained financially from the sale of the land.

In response, the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport stated that he was glad that the call‑in related to the use of funds, rather than the Executive decision itself.   Although he could not immediately bring to mind information on the amount of money coming forward from the sale of land at Rydal Street which would go towards upgrading the play facilities, that was contained in the reports on the matter.

The Portfolio Holder acknowledged that the wording in the Executive Decision was a little ambiguous.  He took some responsibility for proposing that funding could be made available for the development of young peoples provisions at the Greystone Community Centre, which had been suggested by a fellow Councillor who felt that may benefit teenagers.  As yet no scheme was in place upon which to work up costs.   If the Community Centre came forward with a proposal, that could be investigated, costed and taken from there.  He hoped that the Executive could be generous in the amount given.   The first priority was to ensure that the gardens and play area were brought up to a high standard.

The Portfolio Holder stressed that he was not ducking the issue, but it would be difficult to give figures without a scheme having been worked up and, in any case, it would be inappropriate to report such information in this meeting.

On behalf of the Executive he stated that they would look favourably within the remit of the monies coming forward.

A Member suggested that the words “depending upon the financial surplus after the play area was developed, the Executive will look at use of the balance for the Community Centre” be added to the Decision Notice.

The Portfolio Holder replied that he would have no problem if the recommendation of the Committee was that upon receipt of a plan, costed by Officers, the Executive look favourably on the funds to be used.  The play area was for children up to the age of 12 years and that proposal was a way to assist the older age group.

Ms Mooney, Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive then reported positive information on the matter.   The Executive had stated that consultation with the local community had to take place.  Ms Mooney had written to Miss Smith the previous week to propose that they met, along with the Petitioners’ Group, to work together to design and develop the play area.  It was the community itself who knew exactly what it wanted and she hoped that that meeting would go ahead.  Mr Beveridge, the Council’s Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport would also be involved.  Ms Mooney was currently waiting for a response from Miss Smith on the matter.

A Member stated that he was reassured by what had been said and expressed the hope that the remainder of the Executive were on board.  He suggested that the Executive could be more pro‑active and engage with the Community Centre. 

The Portfolio Holder indicated his agreement to that statement.

A Member further stated that clarification was required as regards enhancement work at Melbourne Park.  He then moved that, subject to the assurances received, the matter be referred back to the Executive so that it could back up what had been said by the Portfolio Holder.

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport stated that the play area by the community gardens required development in conjunction with the local community.  There were, however, other areas which could be identified in consultation as Ms Mooney had suggested.  Issues such as funding bids through Sport England could also be explored.

The Portfolio Holder stated that he would be happy if the funding aspect were referred back to the Executive, which would allow the disposal of the land to progress.  The wider aspect of funding would require to be the subject of a Budget bid.   He hoped that others would also be included in the proposed meeting.

The Portfolio Holder added that he had spoken to the Leader of the Council who was happy and he could see no reason why the remainder of the Executive would not be so.

A Member cautioned against building up the hopes of the community that a scheme would be funded before such funding was in place.  He stressed that it was necessary to know the financial sums available, following which the community could assess its priorities.

The Portfolio Holder responded that he had no problem with that course of action and would look to Officers to provide that information to the Executive.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee was in agreement with the decision to dispose of part of the land at Fusehill Street Community Gardens for development of a medical practice as set out in paragraph 1. of Executive Decision EX.193/04 and did not wish to refer back that part of the decision for reconsideration.

(2) That the Committee wished to refer to the Executive for reconsideration and clarification the following matters arising from paragraph 2 of the decision:

1. clarification on the sum of money or the percentage of the receipts from the sale of the land at Rydal Street and from the lease of the Fusehill Street site which would be used to enhance community provision in St Aidans Ward.

2. assurances that the main beneficiaries from the sale or lease of the sites would be the local community in St Aidans.

3. That consultations be undertaken with the local community, including Greystone Community Centre, to establish what facilities or services can and should be provided.

[The meeting ended at 9.25 am]

